March Town Council.

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of March Town Council held on 16th May 2016 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
RF Skoulding

Town Mayor





AR Donnelly

Deputy Town Mayor



Councillors
SR Court

MEC Field


J French

K French



ML George

JW Gowing

NJ Harris

CC Owen



A Pugh

MW Purser




Town Clerk



C Lemmon



Assistant Town Clerk


GSD Wilkinson


Public
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24       Apologies for Absence

No apologies were received.
25
Nomination and Declaration of Town Mayor

The retiring Mayor, Councillor Skoulding, made his outgoing remarks and thanked Councillors for their assistance during his term of office. 
Councillor Skoulding then nominated Councillor Andrew Donnelly as Mayor of March for the forthcoming year. This was seconded by Councillor J French, with all in favour.

Councillor Skoulding then officially handed over the robes and chain of office to Councillor Donnelly.
Councillor Donnelly accepted the post, gave a brief introductory speech of his aspirations and signed his “Declaration of Office”. He thanked the outgoing Mayor for all his efforts and stated that he would do everything in his power to carry out his duties for the benefit of the people of March.
Councillor Donnelly also presented Councillor Skoulding with his Past Mayor’s Jewel.
26
 Nomination and Declaration of Deputy Town Mayor

Councillor Donnelly then nominated Councillor Kim French as Deputy Mayor of March. This was seconded by Councillor Pugh, with all in favour.

Councillor Donnelly then officially handed over the appropriate robes. 

Councillor K French accepted the post, stated she would do all she could to assist the Mayor and signed her “Declaration of Office”.

27         Agreement of Mayor’s Allowance

Councillor Donnelly declared a prejudicial interest and left the room whilst the Mayor’s allowances were being discussed.

Councillor K French took the Chair for this agenda item only.

It was unanimously agreed that the following allowances would apply for 2016 / 2017:

£2,750.00
Basic Mayors allowance.

£   400.00
Travelling allowance.

These amounts coincided with the amounts provided within this year’s budget.

28
Dates of Council Meetings for 2016 / 2017
The dates for the 2016 / 2017 meetings were agreed as presented (See Appendix 1).

29        Appointment of Committee Members & Council Representatives

It was agreed to appoint Committee Members and Council Representatives in accordance with Appendix 2 (2 pages).

30        Minutes of Meetings

The minutes of the following meetings were agreed and signed by the Mayor:

Main Council Meeting of 4th April 2016.

Annual Assembly of 18th April 2016.

Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 18th April 2016.

31       Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 4th April 2016:

Minute 4:
The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Councillor John Clark and Matt Pickering regarding the West End roadway on 5th April 2016. Acknowledgements were received as follows:


John Clark on 6th April 2016 and Matt Pickering on 7th April 2016.


Definitive proposals are still awaited, but Mr Horry has been requested to attend a CCC Highways Committee Meeting on 17th May 2016 to present his case.

Minute 6 / 180 / 166 / 151 / 134 / 120 / 106 / 87 / 73 / 64:
We are still awaiting budget figures from Matt Pickering in respect of the Wimblington Road replacement streetlights. Councillors are aware of the e-mails that have been passing between March Town Council, Cambridgeshire County Council and Balfour Beatty but little progress has been made.

Minute 6 / 180 / 167:
Councillor J French reported that the beacon lighting to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday was extremely successful, and requested that letters of thanks be forwarded to Matt Brown, Dave Lyons (MQM), Gavin Philpott and Nigel Marsh in recognition of the help they had provided.

Minute 8:
Councillor Count’s blogs relating to devolution are now circulated to all MTC Councillors as and when received.

Minute 9:
Councillor Owen reported that little information concerning devolution was provided at the FDC seminar of 5th April 2016 so, at this point in time, we are relying on Councillor Count’s blogs. It was agreed that March’s Cambridgeshire County Councillors should be requested to provide March Town Council with a greater degree of detail.
32      Planning Applications

Because of his position on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and his commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillor Owen declared a personal interest and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.

Councillors Owen, Purser and Skoulding all left the debating table for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that one additional planning application would be discussed.
Application


Name & Address of Applicant, Details of Application,

Number 

  
and Recommendation of March Town Council.
F/YR16/0242/F
Miss S Cross, 15 Elwyndene Road, March.


Erection of part single-storey, part 2-storey side and rear extensions and reinstatement of integral garage, involving demolition of existing conservatory and detached garage.

S/a.


Received: 20 April 2016.


Reply by: 9 May 2016. 

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0248/PNC01
Withdrawn

Change of use from office (B1) to dwelling (C3) at 20A Deerfield Road, March.

Received: 11 April 2016.


Reply by: 28 April 2016. 


Withdrawal noted.
F/YR16/0263/F
Mr Anhar Ahmed, 56 Creek Road, March.

Erection of a single-storey rear extension to existing dwelling.

S/a.


Received: 25 April 2016.


Reply by: 13 May 2016.

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0264/F
Mr G Wilding, The Old Vicarage, Ely Road, Hilgay.


Erection of 9 x 2-storey 2-bed dwellings involving demolition of existing outbuilding.


Land West Of 126-132 Elliott Road Accessed From Peas Hill Road, March.


Received: 27 April 2016.


Reply by: 16 May 2016. 

Since Councillor Gowing lives in close proximity to the application site and had already lodged a complaint against such development, he declared a prejudicial interest and left the room whilst this application was being discussed.


Recommend refusal due to over-development, flooding and traffic issues.
F/YR16/0267/F
Mr S Swash, 59, Gaul Road, March.

Erection of a single-storey extension to rear of existing dwelling involving the demolition of existing extension.

S/a.


Received: 29 April 2016.


Reply by: 16 May 2016.

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0271/F
Mr P Braam, 28 Princes Walk, March.

Erection of a part 2-storey part single-storey rear extension to existing dwelling.

S/a.


Received: 29 April 2016.


Reply by: 17 May 2016.

Recommend approval subject to adequate on-site parking. 

F/YR16/0274/F
Mr & Mrs R Hill, Windmill Farm, Whitemoor Road, March.

Erection of a detached 2-storey annexe for ancillary use to existing dwelling.

S/a.


Received: 29 April 2016.


Reply by: 17 May 2016.

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0275/F
Cannon Kirk UK Ltd.

Formation of a footway, cycleway and associated works to facilitate the signal controlled junction.

Land At Junction Of Isle Of Ely Way And Gaul Road, March.


Received: 29 April 2016.


Reply by: 18 May 2016.

Recommend approval.

F/YR16/0277/F
Construct Reason Ltd.

Erection of 6 x dwellings comprising of; 2 x 2-storey 3-bed with detached garages; 1 x single-storey 2-bed with detached garage and 1 x single-storey 3-bed with attached garage, 1 x single-storey 2-bed with attached garage and 1 x single-storey 2-bed with integral garage involving demolition of existing dwelling and outbuildings.

33 Gaul Road, March.


Received: 4 May 2016.


Reply by: 19 May 2016.

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0286/F
Mr Ray Dowden, Peartree Farm Office, Cross Road, March. 


Change of use of office to 1-bed dwelling (retrospective).

Peartree Farm Office, Cross Road, March.

Received: 4 May 2016.


Reply by: 19 May 2016. 

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0288/F
Mrs P R Furness, 38 Newlands Avenue, March.

Erection of single-storey front and rear extensions to existing dwelling, involving demolition of existing conservatory.

S/a.


Received: 4 May 2016.


Reply by: 19 May 2016.

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0293/F
Mr & Mrs Durrant, 29 Oxbow Crescent, March.

Erection of a single-storey rear extension to existing dwelling involving the demolition of existing conservatory.

S/a.


Received: 5 May 2016.


Reply by: 24 May 2016.

Recommend approval.
F/YR16/0294/F
Mr L Russell, 8 Causeway Gardens, March.

Erection of single-storey side and 2-storey rear extensions; alterations including external wall insulation, raising roof height by 0.4m and formation of rooflights to enable loft conversion; extended dropped kerb and demolition of existing extension, garage and outbuildings. 

30 Queens Street, March.

Received: 5 May 2016.


Reply by: 24 May 2016.

Recommend approval.

F/YR16/0321/F
Mr K Moon, 27 Badgeney Road, March.

Erection of a 2-storey 2-bed dwelling involving demolition of existing outbuildings.

Land South Of 27 Badgeney Road Fronting Green Street.

Received: 16 May 2016.

Reply By: 3 June 2016.


Recommend approval.

33
Old Indoor Market
Councillor J French reported on the condition of and the problems created by the Old Indoor Market in Acre Road.

There have been three cases of fire in recent weeks, and the site has now been re-secured by the owners.
Also, since the owners are now in discussion with the FDC Planning Department concerning the demolition of this area, it is hoped that a resolution will soon be reached.

34
Doddington Hospital Services
Councillor Owen reported on the previous threatened closure of all out-patient facilities at Doddington Hospital.

In essence this would have meant that all consultants’ clinics, x-ray services and physiotherapy appointments would cease, and people would have to travel to Peterborough or Huntingdon for the closest alternatives.

However, subsequent to the matter being listed as an agenda item, an agreement has been reached to ensure that the facilities will remain open until at least 31st March 2017.

Councillors were advised to be vigilant in case any further attempts were made to remove this important local facility.

It is anticipated that several public meetings will be held in support of Doddington Hospital, and Councillor Field advised that the first of these would be held by The Trades Council at 7.30pm on Thursday 2nd June 2016 at March Town Hall. It was agreed that the Mayor and Councillor Owen should attend this meeting on behalf of March Town Council.  

35
Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.20pm.

Councillor AR Donnelly…………………………………..…..  6th June 2016.
Mayor of March. 
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